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The Annual General Meeting of Middlesex County Netball Association

Held at 7.15pm on Thursday 30th June 2022
Via Video Call
Attendees:

Jenny Harrold (President), Sue Owen (Chairperson), Julia Mark (Secretary), Melissa Wright (Treasurer & Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Lead), Marcia Eldridge (Performance and Coaching Lead), Claire Kean (County League Lead, Resolution Lead & Academy), Vanessa Westlake (Registered Member Leagues Representative & Putney), Carolyn Davies (Governance and Compliance Lead), Brenda Horn (Membership Lead), Sally Whittle (Netball Development Officer), Maria Mitchell (NLNL Representative), Sally Essex (Academy & Schools), Diane Dunkley (Academy), Lauren McInnes (Actonians), Charlotte Frederick (Actonians), Andrea Alexis (Actonians), Alison Akinrinlola (AP Saints), Deborah Street (AP Saints), Sue Cousins (Blaze), Emma Quirke (Breezers), Alison Westwood (Bush), Julie Johnson (Charville), Elz Eve (Cumberland), Vic Knapp (Cumberland), Kerry O’Shea (Cumberland), Regina McEvoy (Falcons), June Harper (Falcons), Emillie Wardle (Grasshoppers), Kate Hesketh (Hyde Park), Imogen Benson (Hyde Park), Jessica Samways (Hyde Park), Lyn Brooks (Minchenden),  Nina Bardowell (NBNC Flames), Kate Mazey (NBNC Flames), Beth Heaton (Oakwood), Claire Norman (Oakwood), Cat Leggat (Palmers Green), Shaheen Lodhi (Poly), Amber Derrien (Poly & Officiating Lead), Courtney Dobson (Putney), Daniella Blundell (Putney), Elaine Smith-Modu (Sparks), Dhashi Dewhurst (Storm), Marvin Campbell (Middlesex), Sam Whitehurst (Minchenden), Jackie Fernandes (Breakaways), Lesley Tischler (Poly), Rebecca Nyamah (AP Saints)
President’s welcome and opening remarks

Jenny Harrold (JH) welcomed everyone to the meeting and advised it would be recorded for the purpose of accurate minute taking.

JH advised that the website had now relaunched and invited any comments and suggestions to be emailed to secretary@middlesexnetball.co.uk
JH advised that there would be some voting processes undertaken during the meeting where more than one individual was standing for a role.   She provided a brief outline of how the voting would work but that Claire Kean would explain more at the appropriate point in the meeting.  Claire Kean (CK) and Amber Derrien (AD) would be acting as tellers for the voting process.

For the voting for the Honorary Officers – Secretary and Treasurer – the vote will be individual,  

For voting on Committee personnel where there is only one nomination, the vote can be taken en bloc.

For voting on the Honorary Officer – Chairperson; and for the Committee personnel – Performance Lead – there is an anonymous voting process prepared and JH will hand the process over to Claire Kean to organise that.

JH advised that for the reception of reports, she would ask for a proposer and seconder and then there would be a simple show of hands for those for, against and abstentions.  

Apologies for Absence:

Initially it was thought no apologies had been received but it was later noted by various Committee members  during the meeting that the following had been received:

Lisa Grimes, Temi Olusi, Lauren Munro-Hall, Harlington Netball League

Minutes of the Previous AGM (24th June 2021)
JH advised that minutes were available on the Middlesex County Website and took them as read by those attending.  A vote was taken to accept the 2021 minutes.

Proposed by: Amber Derrien

Seconded by:  Carolyn Davies 

Agreed – All in favour
Matters arising
There were no matters arising from the 2021 AGM minutes.

Chairperson’s Report

JH advised that it was very sad as we were saying goodbye to Sue this year after several years and that she had done a fantastic job and would be missed.

Sue Owen (SO) confirmed that her report had been circulated and was available on the Middlesex County Website with nothing to add.

Proposed by:  Shaheen Lodhi – Poly NC
Seconded by:  Julia Mark

Agreed – all in favour

Reception of Accounts

There had been a delay this year in receiving the accounts back from the Independent Accountant so they had not been available prior to the AGM.  The accounts were shown on screen by CK.  JH advised she would allow the attendees a couple of minutes to review; and CK asked Melissa Wright (MW) to talk the attendees through salient points from the accounts and her report.  Both of these documents will be available on the website after the AGM.
MW reported that Memberships to Middlesex were up on last year.  We have restarted our courses and umpiring assessments so we have income and expenditure towards those.  The County League ran for a full season this year so costs look higher.  There is some income from assisting the Queensnorth league start up so that income came straight in and then back out again.  Income for year was £43898; expenditure was just under that.  Profit for year was £3630 which is about average.  The surplus for this year – we didn't have any satellite trials or County academy run this season at all.  Normally the MCNA pays a little towards that so the fees that the girls pay don't cover all of the expenditure so we have a little bit of surplus this year but this will go towards running the academies next season.  There was a slight surplus this season of about £1300 for the County League but part of that will be paid out to Brunel University as we still have one more invoice to pay for court hire.  Fewer grants were paid out this season as we had fewer applications.  We will continue to offer grants next season as per normal.  We are keeping the Middlesex portion of England Netball fees the same again for next season.

JH thanked MW for getting all the accounts in order and that all looked in a good position.  

Proposed by:  Sue Owen

Seconded by:  Elz Eve – Cumberland NC
Agreed – all in favour

Election of an Independent Accountant
Clare Darling has confirmed that she is willing to continue as the Independent Accountant for MCNA.  JH thanked Clare for her assistance.
Proposed by:  Melissa Wright

Seconded by:  Sue Owen

Agreed – all in favour

Membership Fees for next season

England Netball will be raising their portion of the total fees for Seniors by £1.50 and for U18s by 70p. 
	
	EN Fee
	Regional Fee
	MCNA Fee
	Total Fee

	Senior
	37.50
	1.00
	7.00
	45.50

	Under 18’s
	17.00
	0.00
	3.70
	20.70

	Under 14’s
	8.90
	0.00
	0.45
	9.35

	Under 11’s
	5.50
	0.00
	0.70
	6.20

	Social Membership
	14.00
	0.00
	0.00
	14.00

	College/University
	178.00
	0.00
	49.10
	227.10

	Middle/Secondary Schools
	27.50
	0.00
	10.50
	38.00

	Junior/Primary Schools
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	FREE


MW advised that the Middlesex County portion will remain unchanged.  
For the purpose of the MCNA AGM we vote just on our portion.
Proposed by:  Melissa Wright

Seconded by :  Brenda Horn

Agreed – all in favour

Reception of Reports 
JH advised that some reports had been circulated but copies of all available reports are on the Middlesex County website.

JH asked if there were any additions to the reports that committee members wished to make, otherwise we would propose en bloc.
Performance Report - Marcia Eldridge (ME) advised that the three workshops had now taken place in June for U15 and U13 age groups in preparation for the forthcoming trials process.  There had been approx. 50 attendees at the U15 sessions and approx. 70 attendees at the U13 sessions in total.  
JH commented that was a fantastic response and well done for such successful events. ME gave special thanks to Sally Essex, Sonia Robinson and Adele Burnett for pulling it together and making it happen.
JH advised the reports to be accepted en bloc were from Officiating, County League, Registered Member Leagues, Performance, Publicity/Website and Social Media Communication, Equality, Diversity and Inclusion, Governance and Compliance, Membership, Schools, and Middlesex Netball Development Officer.
Proposed by:  Julia Mark

Seconded by:  Elz Eve – Cumberland NC
Agreed – all in favour

No reports were available from Resolution, Volunteering or Youth.
Amendments to the Constitution
No amendments had been received.  JH mentioned about an old version of the Constitution that someone had passed comment upon earlier in the day but advised that the correct version was the updated version from last year June 2021.  CK commented that it was possible to see an old version via Google search engine for an unknown reason but that the Middlesex website held the most uptodate information.
Motions
No motions had been received.  
Election of Honorary Officers and Members of the Management Committee 
Before the voting process started, AD requested a check of attendees to ensure that all County League clubs had representatives present as this was a requirement. This was undertaken by AD and CK.

JH advised that the first votes would be for the Honorary Officer roles of Secretary and Treasurer.  Thank you to Julia Mark for her contribution as Secretary and to Melissa Wright for her contribution as Treasurer for the MCNA.  Unfortunately Lisa Grimes was unable to attend due to travel.  JH welcomed Jackie Fernandes to the meeting.  JH welcomed Lisa and Jackie to the Middlesex Management Committee (MMC).
	 Role
	Nomination
	Proposed by
	Seconded by
	Votes received

	Secretary
	Lisa Grimes
	Bev Hackworth
	Nicola Allan
	All in favour

	Treasurer
	Jackie Fernandes
	Amber Derrien
	Sue Owen
	All in favour


JH then moved onto Management Committee personnel where there was only one person nominated.  JH asked for agreement for all these people to be voted in en bloc.  JH welcomed back the returning MMC members and welcomed new member Nina Bardowell.

	 Role
	Nomination
	Proposed by
	Seconded by
	Votes received

	Officiating Lead
	Amber Derrien
	MMC
	President
	All in favour

	County League Lead
	Claire Kean
	MMC 
	President
	All in favour

	Registered Member Leagues Representative
	Vanessa Westlake
	MMC
	President
	All in favour

	Publicity/Website and Social Media Communication Lead
	Lauren Munro-Hall
	MMC
	President
	All in favour

	Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Lead
	Nina Bardowell
	Katherine Mazey 
	Cat Lindsay
	All in favour

	Governance and Compliance Lead
	Carolyn Davies 
	MMC
	President
	All in favour

	Membership Lead
	VACANT
	
	
	


JH advised that there were two roles which had multiple nominations – Chairperson and Performance Lead - so these would be dealt with via a secure, anonymous voting system which Claire Kean would explain to all attendees of.  JH reminded the attendees that each club, league and school would have one vote only, no matter how many representatives they had at the meeting.  Each member of the current Middlesex Management Committee (MMC) would have one vote each.  In the event of a tie, the President would have a second casting vote.
CK talked those present through the process which was using survey monkey via a link posted into the zoom chat function.  Attendees were asked to enter the capacity in which they were voting, i.e. their club, school or league name and if member of the current MMC to enter MCNA.  Then to click for the person that they were voting for from the names listed or click on abstain.  The results would be automatically collected and CK would then advise the result of the vote.  The results would be checked after the AGM to ensure no discrepancies or issues in relation to the voting rules.  

Alison Akinrinlola advised she had not received the link and was advised it was in the chat function.  JH responded to a question as to why it was anonymous and responded that the MMC felt this was the easiest and best way.  Carolyn Davies (CD), Governance and Compliance Lead, followed up on this and confirmed that anonymous voting is the standard practice and should any of the candidates wish to challenge this, they could do so at the end of the voting with regard to any irregularities.
JH advised that for the Chairperson role, there were three nominations.  CK provided the link and asked for those eligible to vote.  Several minutes were allowed for this process.   AD and CK checked how many eligible votes should be cast in total (it seemed to be 32 but it had been difficult to keep track of whether anyone was representing a league or a school with all the entries in the chat) and voting closed when this number was reached.

	 Role
	Nomination
	Proposed by
	Seconded by
	Votes received

	Chairperson
	1  Robin Street
	Indya Akinrinlola
	Arusha Woodley
	11

	
	2  Rebecca Nyamah
	Alison Akinrinlola
	Maggie Tetsola
	5

	
	3  Lesley Tischler
	Jayne Lea
	Hattie Beaumont
	15

	
	ABSTENTIONS
	
	
	1


JH congratulated Lesley Tischler and appointed her as the new MCNA Chairperson.  Lesley thanked JH and advised that she knew it was a big role and hoped that she would be able to represent all the members of MCNA.
Alison Akinrinlola from AP Saints queried whether we should now be checking for abstentions or if anyone is unhappy with the result of the vote. JH and CK confirmed that the vote had just taken place and that the members had voted for their choice.

JH then advised that for the Performance Lead role, there were two nominations.  CK confirmed the voting process would be undertaken in the same way via a new survey monkey link that would be placed in the zoom chat function. 

A question was raised from the floor by Emma Quirke from Breezers as to whether either of the nominations had prepared a bio on themselves and why they were standing.  JH advised that Marcia has been in situ in the role for a number of years and no bio had been received from Rebecca.  Rebecca interceded and advised that she had expected to be able to speak at the meeting as she said she had not been asked to submit anything in advance.  SO confirmed that an email had been sent on 17 June to all new nominees asking for them to provide a bio to be circulated in advance of the AGM which had been received from Robin and Lesley for the chair role but nothing from Rebecca.  Rebecca advised she missed that email.

Alison Akinrinlola from AP Saints asked how the members would know about representations from all the clubs in the league so that they could find out who was representing which clubs because it would be good to see that there was a balance of all clubs on the committee.  JH advised that this information could be shared after the voting was complete.  Alison queried whether that would be key for all the members that were present to know now.  JH felt that was unnecessary.  AD advised that any active member of Middlesex County was eligible to stand and be nominated for any role.  Alison said that where her club had 3 or 2 people who were actually standing to then make sure there was a balance of clubs on the committee as she thought it would be good for the committee to have a representation of lots of different clubs.  AD agreed that it would be, but that members need to stand and come forward for the roles.  Alison argued that they had done so in two positions, to which AD agreed but that it was down to the members present to vote and that they were not voting on the clubs to join but on the individuals to join.  Alison thanked AD for her input.
CK advised that 32 votes had been received.

	 Role
	Nomination
	Proposed by
	Seconded by
	Votes received

	Performance Lead 
	1  Marcia Eldridge 
	MMC 
	President
	24

	
	2  Rebecca Nyamah
	Alison Akinrinlola
	Maggie Tetsola
	5

	
	ABSTENTIONS
	
	
	3


JH thanked both Marcia and Rebecca for standing and welcomed back Marcia to the MMC.
JH advised that the Performance and Coaching Lead role although it has Coaching as part of the role, this is now very different to what the old role was and much of the work is undertaken by the Netball Development Officer (NDO) and courses are run by England Netball. 

The MMC have been approached by a member interested in the Membership Lead role after the nomination deadline and further information is being sought and the role will be discussed at the first meeting of the MMC for the forthcoming season.

JH advised that the remaining positions on the MMC are those appointed by the MMC members.  The Youth Representative remains vacant but we would be looking for someone to be appointed to this role during the year.

The Resolution Lead is the old Disciplinary Officer so requires someone who is conversant with the disciplinary regulations and procedures.
	Role
	Appointed by MMC
	
	
	

	Resolution Lead
	Claire Kean
	
	
	

	Volunteer Representative 
	Temi Olusi
	
	
	

	Youth Representative
	VACANT
	
	
	

	Assistant Treasurer
	Brenda Horn
	
	
	


JH advised that our NDO – Sally Whittle (SW) is moving to a new role and Middlesex will have a new NDO for next season.  SO extended her thanks to SW via the zoom chat function and SW advised that the new NDO was Isabel Murphy who would start her role on 4 July.  CD thanked SW for the update via the zoom chat function.

JH thanked everyone for their time during the voting process particularly as it had been quite a lengthy process this year.  She also thanked those who had stood but had been unsuccessful on this occasion.   We look forward to working with all the new committee members.

POST AGM - Review of voting process

As advised to the attendees, CK undertook a review of the voting process to ensure no discrepancies or irregularities had occurred.  

It was noted that Hyde Park voted twice for the Chair vote.  Their votes were for the same person and as this had no impact on the result, no further action needed to be taken. 
All other votes appeared to be in order.

Presentation of Awards
JH advised the winners of the awards and spoke of their accomplishments.  Full details of award recipients are attached.
Club of the Year – Academy NC

You What Umpire Trophy – Nicola Allan

Long Service Awards – Claire Kean and Kay Holland
Special Recognition Awards – Alpa Patel (QNL), Kerry Taylor (QNL), Hollea Shah (QNL), Laura Mitchell (QNL), Jackie Fernandes (QNL), Nicola Allan (QNL), Mel Hindhaugh-Willis (QNL), Sue Owen (retiring Chairperson), Melissa Wright (retiring Treasurer and ED&I Lead), Julia Mark (retiring Secretary), Nina Bardowell (nomination for LSE One Award), Claire Kean (nomination for LSE One Award), Sally Essex (nomination for LSE One Award), Polini Langi (nomination for LSE One Award), May Isolda (retiring NLNL Secretary).

JH advised that the awards would be posted out shortly.

Comments in the Zoom chat function:
Maria Mitchell – NLNL representative – thanks for your support Sue
Alison Akinrinlola – AP Saints - Thank you May

Kate Hesketh – Hyde Park - Huge thanks to May, we will miss your level headed fair approach and support

Sue Owen – retiring Chairperson - Well done to all award winners. The amount of work put in by these wonderful volunteers can't be underestimated

County League 2021/22 Divisional Winners – 

Premier – Academy A

Division 1 – Academy B

Division 2 – Grasshoppers A

Division 3 – Sparks

Claire Kean advised that due to the Covid break,  the County League trophies were still with previous divisional winners (Academy A, Palmers Green, Cumberland B, Putney Ladies A).  She requested that the trophies be handed in on the first fixture date of the winter season 2022/23 when the Middlesex County League committee would arrange for them to be engraved and re-distributed
JH congratulated all the winners.

Date of next Annual General Meeting

Thursday 8 June 2023

JH thanked everyone for attending and asked those representatives of County League teams to remain on the zoom for a short County League meeting to be led by CK.
SO thanked JH for chairing the AGM and for all the support she has given in the last year and as our President for the input to the running of the MMC being our font of all knowledge and it has been an absolute pleasure.  A big thank you from SO and all the MMC.  
Comments in the Zoom chat function:

Academy NC – Thanks Middlesex

Sue Owen – retiring Chairperson - Thanks all

Julia Mark – retiring Secretary - Thanks all

Lesley Tischler – new Chairperson - Thanks to all and especially to everyone volunteering to make our netball happen in Middlesex
The meeting closed at 2027.

Attachments:

Chairperson report

Accounts – separate document
Finance report 
Officiating report 
County League report
Registered Member Leagues report
Performance and Coaching report
Publicity/Website and Social Media Communication report

Equality, Diversity and Inclusion report

Governance and Compliance report

Membership report

Schools report
Middlesex Netball Development Officer report – separate document
Awards information
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	Middlesex County Netball Association

www.middlesexnetball.co.uk

AGM – 30th June 2022

Chairperson Report

Sue Owen 


Like many of you, I’m so very grateful that at the close of the 21/22 season we can look back and know that netball in Middlesex County was played (and played well!), and by the end of the season was ‘almost’ normal. The last two years have been the strangest that I imagine any of us will experience, and frankly I hope we never have to experience again in our lifetimes. That said, something hugely positive that I have seen since March 2020 is the pure determination of those who play grassroots netball in Middlesex that Covid19 will not stop us! It’s testament to players, coaches, umpires and especially volunteers that we have been able to play post-lockdown despite the hoops to go through and hurdles to go over that we’ve faced. 

I know that you’ll be reading the various MCNA reports circulated before the 2022 AGM with interest. All of the information that you may need about the season is included and the reports show how much has happened and the successes that have been achieved. Given that, you’ll be pleased to know that I don’t intend to repeat any of the information here! 

I am stepping down from the role of Chair this year. It is with regret, but changing work and family commitments are such that I can’t give as much as I feel MCNA deserves going forward. Before I step down though, I would like to have on record that the MCNA Management Committee are a group who put their heart and soul into making netball in Middlesex competitive and enjoyable. In my time on this committee I have never failed to be impressed by their dedication and commitment. As players teams and leagues affiliated to Middlesex, you’re very fortunate to have these individuals in your corner! I’d also like to give special thanks to our President Jenny Harrold, and Vice-Chair Amber Derrien. Between them they have guided me and given me the benefit of their unending wisdom in respect of all things Middlesex. 

You’ll also be aware that in recent weeks we’ve been recruiting to the various vacant committee positions, and I’m pleased to say that we’ve had some great nominations. Despite this, we will undoubtedly still have some vacant positions by the time we get to the AGM – if at that point you feel that you would like to put yourself forward to volunteer, any member of the existing committee will be happy to talk to you about the benefits of being part of MCNA. 

Being part of the MCNA Management Team has been a privilege and I’d like to wish the incoming committee all the very best for the season ahead. 

Sue Owen

Chair, MCNA

June 2022
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                                       Middlesex County Netball Association

www.middlesexnetball.co.uk

AGM – 30th June 2022

Financial Report

Melissa Wright (finance@middlesexnetball.co.uk)

This year we have a surplus of £3,630.00

This is largely due to the Covid-19 related postponements below:

Courses

· Less courses this season

Satellite Academy 

· No satellite or county academies this season

Grants

· Less grants were paid out this season due to less applications

As in previous years, we have continued to award Grants. 

This is important to continue to improve the standards of our Umpires and Coaches in the County and to encourage our members to participate in as many different courses as possible. 

Clubs are asked to encourage their members to become qualified umpires and coaches and to take advantage of the County’s Grant System.

The committee has decided that for the coming year, 2022/23, we will continue to offer the following grants and subsidies:

1.  £5000 for Club Development grants (Individuals)

2.  £10000 for League Development grants (Maximum of £2000 per League)

3.  Subsidies for Clubs playing in the Premier League and the Regional Leagues

4. To subsidise the Middlesex County League if necessary

NB. All are reviewed on an annual basis.

More information and Application Forms are available on www.middlesexnetball.co.uk
Affiliation fees:

For the coming season 2022-23, Middlesex County have decided not to increase their fees.

I would like to thank Brenda Horn for her help this season. I would also like to say a very big thank you to Clare Darling, for auditing the accounts once again this year and propose that she be asked if she is willing to do so again next year.

Melissa Wright

Treasurer
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Middlesex County Netball Association

www.middlesexnetball.co.uk

AGM – 30th June 2022
Officiating Lead’s Report
Amber Derrien (officiating@middlesexnetball.co.uk)
This season has seen the return to more normal netball practices following the impact of COVID -19.  It has been challenging at times as the COVID-19 period has given everyone a chance to re-evaluate their life and rebalance their priorities, and for some this has meant netball time has been reduced; we have also had a number of umpires retiring or moving out of County.

We have, however, welcomed more umpires to the County and with the introduction of online officiating courses, we are now starting to regrow our community of umpires again.

We have had our most successful year to date in terms of newly qualified umpires at all levels and we have more Into Officiating assessments planned during June before the start of the summer break post AGM.

Congratulations to all our amazingly dedicated umpires on their officiating successes and thank you to all our Middlesex umpires, assessors, mentors and tutors who are committed to our County and give up their time to ensure Middlesex netball can continue to grow and flourish.

Umpire courses

This season England Netball launched their online umpire courses for Into Officiating and C award learners. The B award courses have been piloted in early 2022 and will be rolled out later this year.

All courses comprise of two interactive virtual sessions delivered via zoom and the Counties are then expected to organise practical sessions for learners to develop their skills in preparation for assessments and for schools and clubs to assist with this process.
The Into Officiating course and qualification are now compulsory to attend and pass before learner umpires can book onto a C award course and progress to that qualification.  Due to the impact of COVID-19 on learning opportunities, the demand for Into Officiating courses has been extremely high and these have sold out within 24 hours on their release.  More courses will be advertised in the summer months by England Netball for the next period from September to December.
Middlesex have had the following numbers book onto the online courses this season up until July 2022:

	Course
	Attended
	Booked on 
	Converted to Qualification as at 22 June 2022

	
	
	
	

	Into Officiating
	55
	3
	23

	C award
	3
	
	

	B award (pilot)
	7
	
	


At this time, England Netball do not have plans to reintroduce face to face courses but it is anticipated that discussions may take place in future as there is feeling from the County levels for face to face learning opportunities to enhance the building of our local officiating communities.
Extension of Europe Netball officiating courses and awards due to COVID-19

All learner umpires who had previously attended an umpiring course or who had attended a course and passed their written assessment within 2 years prior to 16 March 2020; or who attended an online course during 2021 and prior to 1 September 2021 were granted a 22 month extension to their expiry dates due to COVID-19 by Europe Netball. 

We have contacted all Middlesex learner umpires individually to advise them of their new expiry dates and provide them with information on how to proceed with their officiating pathway.

B and A award written assessments
Middlesex continues to support our umpires with their preparation for the B and A written paper.  A significant amount of dedication and hard work is required to pass this paper.  Workshops were held via zoom during April and May which we also extended to some Surrey umpires.  One to one support sessions were also offered to assist with finessing the learning techniques for the paper.

We have had six Middlesex umpires sit the B and A written paper assessment at the June 2022 sitting – 1 B and 5 C award umpires. Results are due in July and all these umpires plan to enter the London and South East Regional and Middlesex County mentoring schemes from September to work towards their B and A award qualifications.

We have 4 C award umpires interested in attending workshops in preparation for the October sitting. 
C Award written assessments
These are now conducted online directly with Europe Netball.

For those attending the new online C courses, the paper is part of the England Netball package they book onto and they are automatically in the system to be offered a paper sitting six months after their course date. Learners can choose to sit the paper earlier if they wish or delay until up to two years after their course attendance.

For those working to C award umpires who attended courses pre COVID-19, they are able to apply direct to Europe Netball to sit the paper.  All of these learners have been contacted on more than one occasion this season with the relevant information for them to arrange their C award written assessments.  Disappointingly, only 7 working to C award written papers have been sat and passed this season. There are still 25 working to C award umpires in the system who still need to take their papers.
Qualifications

There is now no expiry date for Into Officiating award qualifications.  Prior to 2021 this qualification was only valid for four years during which time umpires were expected to progress to their C award course and qualification.
It is no longer a requirement for formal practical pre-assessments to be undertaken at working to C or B award level; however, all learner umpires must have their applications endorsed by their accredited County mentor or an England Netball assessor before they can be deemed ready for their final practical assessment.
Middlesex umpires qualifying this season as at 22 June 2022:

	Into Officiating award
	31

	C award
	12

	B award 
	6

	A award
	2


Umpire Assessors

With thanks to Nicola Allan, Carolyn Davies, Amber Derrien, Gwenda Boniface and Annie Mckenna for their time and support in conducting Into and C award assessments this season.

England Netball are due to launch a new assessors course this summer and we hope to increase the number of active assessors within Middlesex County going forward.

Into Officiating Award Assessments

The Into Officiating award is now a mandatory part of the England Netball officiating pathway and all new learner umpires must complete this award before they can book onto and progress onto the C award course and qualification.

The Into Officiating award is a basic introduction to the role of an umpire and the fundamentals of the rules of the game of netball.  After attending the course, learners will gain practical experience via a County run practical workshop or via their schools or clubs.  They will then apply for a practical assessment which is usually undertaken on a junior match over a period of 10 to 15 minutes.

This season we have mainly used the U12 and U13 matches at North London netball league for these assessments.

We have successfully accredited 31 umpires with the Into Officiating award. 
Congratulations to:

	Alette Ganyushin
	AP Saints

	Alexandra Burgess
	NBNC Flames

	Alexandra Liepe
	Sparks

	Aliyah Esprit
	NL Conquerors

	Ana Skrypec
	Oakwood

	Angela Gallagher
	Oakwood

	Anna Vu
	Cumberland 

	Carla Martin
	NBNC Flames

	Charlotte Frederick
	Actonians

	Chloe Grimes
	NBNC Flames

	Danielle Bills
	Middlesex

	Ebiso Whyte
	Oakwood

	Emily Rimmer
	NBNC Flames

	Isobel Grimes
	NBNC Flames

	Jessica Plimley
	Sparks

	Josie Hesketh
	AP Saints

	Kezia Angus 
	NBNC Flames

	Khaia Campbell
	NBNC Flames

	Lauren Cole
	Oakwood

	Liz Cooke
	Cumberland

	Lucy Pollock 
	Inglis

	Mayuri Sivagurunathan
	New Life

	Melody Fearon
	Goldstar

	Mika Haber
	Sparks

	Molly Street
	AP Saints

	Monica Allan
	Cumberland

	Natasha Milicic
	NBNC Flames

	Nicole Edetanlen
	NBNC Flames

	Nicola Peters
	AP Saints 

	Onah Ezukanma
	Poly

	Vicklyn Joseph
	Academy


We still have 26 learners who have previously attended Into Officiating award courses (pre COVID-19) as well as 35 learners who have attended the new online courses this season to date who need to be supported to their qualifications.  They will continue to be invited to workshops and assessment opportunities to enable those who wish to qualify to do so before their learning period expires.

C Award Practical Assessments

This season we have conducted assessments at the County League and North London netball league; and we have successfully passed 12 umpires with the C umpire award. 
Congratulations to:

	Cherrelle Bryan
	Troy

	Jennie Bright
	Falcons

	Jessica Callaghan
	Middlesex 

	Lilian Gorman
	Sparks

	Lindsay Smith
	Inglis

	Rachel Morgan-Jones
	Cumberland

	Sandra Griffin
	Actonians

	Sarah Marquis
	Goldstars

	Shadae Cazeau
	Inglis

	Stephanie Creighton
	Britannia Royals

	Ursula Amasanti
	Ruislip Roses

	Zalika Dale
	Troy


We still have 48 learners who have previously attended C award courses (pre COVID-19) as well as 3 learners who have attended the new online courses this season who are still working towards their qualifications.  Our priority next season will be to work with these umpires and ensure those who do wish to qualify can do so before their learning period expires.

We will be recommencing C award assessments after the summer break when the winter leagues restart.

B Award Practical Assessments

We are delighted that we have had a bumper year of qualifications at B award. These umpires have been umpiring regularly as part of the County League pool of umpires and working with their mentors to progress to their qualifications. 

Congratulations to:

	Bethan Crockett
	Oakwood

	Ghaz Mahdizadeh
	Inglis

	Lisa Friel
	Hyde Park

	Marvin Campbell
	Middlesex

	Rachael Fletcher
	NBNC Flames

	Vicky Rainey
	Palmers Green


We hope to have 5 new working to B award umpires joining the County League Division 1 pool from September when the results of the B written paper are released in July.  We currently have 6 other working to B award umpires but due to injury and moving out of the area, some may not continue their pathways to qualification.  

A Award Practical Assessments

COVID-19 has really delayed the progression of a number of our umpires who were in the system awaiting their A award assessments when lockdown and then modified rules hindered their progress.

We are delighted that Temi Olusi and Lisa Grimes have successfully achieved their A awards in April this year. Congratulations to you both. 

We have four more umpires within Middlesex preparing for their A award next season; and another umpire who will join the London and South East Regional mentoring programme next season when she passes the A written paper.

Mentoring

Our formal County mentoring programme as well as our North London league and Queensnorth league mentoring schemes have restarted this season with the return to normal netball rules.  

With thanks to Nicola Allan, Sophie Scott, Bev Hackworth, Julia Mark, Amber Derrien, Carolyn Davies, Elz Eve and Sue Owen for their support of our developing umpires this season.  Their dedication has shone through with the high numbers of newly qualified Middlesex umpires at all levels.

England Netball plan to launch a new mentor accreditation workshop later this year.  No further details are yet available.

Bleep testing

There has been no requirement for umpires to fitness test this season due to difficulties with accessing indoor facilities and COVID-19 restrictions still in place, especially in the first half of the season.  Umpires have still been expected to be fit for the standard of match they are officiating and observations have been undertaken to ensure high standards are maintained, particularly at the County league.
We are awaiting news from England Netball on requirements for next season.  However, as all leagues are autonomous, their committees can decide what requirements they wish to have / reinstate for the new season and these will be communicated in due course across the summer.
Workshops and Forums

We held 3 rule refresher forums in September for umpires to get back up to speed with the rules, in particular the amendments in the updated 2020 INF rules which officially came into force in September 2020 but which we had not yet fully utilised due to the requirement of modified rules with the COVID-19 pandemic.

In September, we also held two standardisation workshops for all our County accredited mentors and assessors to ensure we were all on the same page and ready to get back to working with our umpires.

A practical umpiring workshop for all our Into Officiating learner umpires took place in November at Broomfield Park.  The workshop was well received and a number of those who have attended have qualified this season.  A second practical workshop took place on 18 June at St Benedict’s School, Ealing where we also conducted assessments as part of the workshop with another 10 new Into Officiating qualifications.  With thanks to Nicola Allan for co-tutoring the workshops with me.

Gary Burgess led an online Game Management workshop for Middlesex on 24 February which was open to all members to attend.  It was very well received.  

England Netball produced some Conscious Inclusion online training to raise awareness of how equality, diversity and inclusion issues play out within the netball family.  The information on this training was circulated to all umpires within Middlesex to encourage participation and commitment.  We received positive feedback from those who undertook the training.  

We will be running some Managing the Game workshops at the start of the new 2022/23 winter season which will expect all umpires to attend but all members of Middlesex will be invited to attend.  These workshops will encompass reminders of performance expectations for all levels of umpires as well as focussing on rules and protocols which need clarity and knowledge of correct application.

B and A written paper workshops will be available for those wishing to have assistance with preparing for the paper sittings in October 2022, February 2023 and June 2023.

League Round-up

· County League

Following the successful pilot in the 2020 friendly County league fixtures to centrally allocate umpires for all divisions, Amber took on the challenge of allocating umpires for the full winter season (32 umpiring slots per fixture date).  This proved quite challenging as quite a number of umpires had decided not to return to County league umpiring this season.  However, with the support of a core group of umpires and quite a few new umpires to the pool, it all came together for most of the season with just the last rounds of fixtures experiencing cancellations due to clashes with England Netball competitions and B assessment dates which drew away our A, talented B umpires and working to B award umpires. 

The high standard of indoor play within Premier and Division 1 continues to provide perfect opportunities for all our working to B and above umpires to progress their skills and enhance their protocols. 

With central allocation across all the divisions, many of our working to B and above umpires also officiated matches in Division 2 and 3 this season and this gave the teams in those divisions experience of enhanced umpiring decisions as well as providing a great opportunity for our C award umpires to learn from our more experienced umpires.  The camaraderie and continued growth of a community of umpires was great to see and has spurred a number of our umpires on to deciding to progress their qualifications to the next level and also enticed some new umpires to join the County League pool. 
A huge thank you to the Middlesex umpire team who support me in the allocations and who deliver strong umpiring performances on every County league fixture date. I couldn't do it without your support!

· North London League 
Elz Eve continued in her role as umpire co-ordinator for the league and worked with the teams and umpires to ensure cover for all divisions on each fixture date.  A what app umpire swap shop messaging system is in place as well as a google spreadsheet for teams to input their umpires into which has proven to be an asset for being able to move umpires around to cover divisions; and to highlight opportunities to provide games for our learner umpires and for mentoring support and to plan in assessments.  
· Queensnorth League
This league launched in September 2021 and Nicola Allan took on the role of umpire co-ordinator for the league, allocating umpires for all matches across the three evenings of match play each week at Northwood College.  Another challenging role but again the support of the Middlesex umpires has helped Nicola do an excellent job with minimal games cancelled due to lack of officials; and she has also found time to provide mentor support for many of our working to C umpires this season.

· Harlington League

This is being played at Bishopshalt as the courts at Harlington are being redeveloped.  There has been limited communication with the umpire co-ordinator at the league and it is hoped that next season, closer links and support networks can be established.  
Middlesex Round of National Schools – 14 November 2021
17 umpires were provided for the Middlesex round which took place at LEH.  It was a well organised day with a high standard of play which allowed our mentoring team to provide support to a number of a working towards B award umpires.

County umpiring kit

The Middlesex website has been out of action this season and so we have not progressed with our new range of Flyhawk umpiring kit.  Hopefully this can be picked up again over the summer with the launch of the website and next season we will see more of our Middlesex umpires proudly wearing Middlesex officiating kit.

Technical Officials

The County has a growing number of accredited and trainee Technical Officials who are involved in National Premier League, Super league, NPL and International matches on a regular basis.  

Nomination for London and South East Region One Award
We are delighted that Nicola Allan has been nominated for the Sheelagh Redpath Community Official of the Year award.  This award is presented to an individual who provides a consistent contribution to community netball officiating with personal commitment to learning as well as having an impact on others involved within netball through officiating.  

Nicola is an active B award umpire working towards her A award qualification.  She is the umpire co-ordinator for the Queensnorth Netball League where she actively supports all the umpires and mentors those working to their C umpire award as well as assisting the league committee with the smooth running of the league.  She attends fixtures at both County League and North London league supporting the umpires and working as part of our county mentor and assessor team as well as being one of our most dedicated and supportive umpires.  This season, she has also co-tutored workshops for our Into officiating learner umpires. 

We wish Nicola all the best at the Regional awards ceremony on 9 July.
Performance Officiating Opportunities
Many of our A and talented B award umpires have been active in competitions across the country this season.  

National Premier League– Amber Derrien, Sophie Scott, Julia Mark, Bev Hackworth, Nicola Allan, Claire Kean, Rachel Zillwood, Temi Olusi, Lisa Grimes

England Netball National age group finals competitions – Sophie Scott, Bev Hackworth, Rachel Zillwood, Lisa Grimes, Temi Olusi, Claire Kean, Shaheen Lodhi, Zoe Brady, Elz Eve.  

Amber Derrien was invited to the U16 National Clubs Finals in the role of mentor/assessor support to the nominated umpires.

VNSL pre-season and training matches – Amber Derrien, Sophie Scott, Claire Kean

NPL U21, U19, U17 competition – Amber Derrien, Sophie Scott, Rachel Zillwood, Bev Hackworth, Temi Olusi, Claire Kean, Shaheen Lodhi, Lisa Grimes

England and Jamaica warm-up matches prior to the December and January Series - Amber Derrien 

We have also supported the Knights and Giants men’s and mixed netball teams – Amber Derrien, Lisa Grimes, Claire Kean, Temi Olusi, Rachel Zillwood

Amber Derrien was invited to Jersey for a weekend in May to lead a rules forum and workshops to support and assess their working to Into Officiating, working to C award and working to B award umpires.

Rachel Zillwood and Sophie Scott have been invited to the Maccabiah Games in Israel in July.
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Middlesex County League Report 2021-2022

The 2021-22 season has been the County’s fifteenth season. 

Whilst Covid 19 is still very much a consideration, due to the vaccine and the country taking steps to return to normal, we have managed to complete the season. There have been many challenges along the way and the MCNL would like to extend our thanks to all clubs, players and umpires for their flexibility and understanding in order to successfully reach the end of the season. 

This year Troy NC are to be congratulated on reaching the Regional League Play-Offs held at Score, Leyton on Saturday 14th May and successfully gaining a place in the newly formed Division 3 of the London and South East Regional League for Season 22/23. 

This year the winners of the County League were Academy A.  In the lower divisions, the winners were – Academy B in Division 1, Grasshoppers A in Division 2 and Sparks in Division 3.  Congratulations to all.

MIDDLESEX LEAGUE RESULTS 2021-2022

	PREMIER DIVISION
	DIVISION

ONE
	DIVISION

TWO
	DIVISION THREE

	Academy A
	Academy B  
	Grasshoppers A
	Sparks

	Poly A
	Putney Ladies A
	Putney Ladies B
	Flames

	Troy
	AP Saints A
	Actonians B  
	Cumberland C

	Hyde Park A
	Falcons 
	Cumberland B
	Bush 

	Minchenden
	Cumberland A
	Oakwood B 
	Hyde Park C

	Actonians A
	Charville
	Breezers
	Actonians C

	Oakwood A
	Poly B
	Falcons Fire 
	AP Saints B 

	Palmers Green
	Hyde Park B
	Blaze
	Grasshoppers B


Due to Troy’s move out of the County League, it meant that no inter-divisional play-offs were required due to an extra space in the Premier Division. 

As Grasshoppers B have opted to leave the County League, we have been able to include 2 new teams into the MCNL for next season – Storm and Flames B - they will be competing in Division 3. No new team play-offs were required due to spaces available. Please also note that Putney Ladies will be now known as ‘Putney’ for the new season.

LEAGUE STRUCTURE 2022-23

	PREMIER DIVISION
	DIVISION

ONE
	DIVISION

TWO
	DIVISION THREE

	Academy A
	Palmers Green
	Hyde Park B
	Blaze

	Poly A
	Academy B 
	Actonians B  
	Cumberland C

	Hyde Park A
	Falcons
	Oakwood B
	Bush

	Minchenden
	Cumberland A
	Cumberland B
	Hyde Park C

	Actonians A
	Charville
	Breezers
	AP Saints B

	Oakwood A
	Poly B
	Falcons Fire
	Actonians C 

	Putney A 
	Grasshoppers 
	Sparks
	Storm

	AP Saints
	Putney B
	Flames A
	Flames B


This season the League continued with the ‘allocation of umpires’ for the Premier and Division 1 and in addition centrally allocated umpires for Divisions 2 & 3. This proved to be incredibly successful, taking the pressure off clubs to source umpires but also to help assist with the development of umpires. Many Umpires in our League wishing to progress are supported by the incredible mentoring system that Middlesex offers and once again I’d like to thank Amber for running this effective programme and for the task of allocating, especially during a season where last minute covid related issues along with a much fuller calendar certainly put extra pressure on this task. 
We unfortunately had to cancel 2 rounds of the Premier Division and 1 round of Division 1. Division 2 and 3 played all their matches. 

Fixture Dates For Next Season 
These, as usual, will be confirmed at the County League Meeting after the MCNA AGM. 

Whilst we continue our search for an alternative suitable dual indoor/outdoor court venue, no such venue has been identified as yet. Please feel free to contact the committee should you be aware of any NEW venues that may fit the criteria which we might assess for season 23/24.

Reminder - County League e-mail Address 

Please use this email to contact the league committee to enable us to deal with all correspondence more efficiently if relating to general County League administration.  

countyleague@middlesexnetball.co.uk
For all registration, age banding and results information and queries, please still continue to use:

registrationsandresults@middlesexnetball.co.uk
New Results Sheet Submission Initiative 

As you know, the whole of Middlesex Netball, including the County League is run by volunteers. We have noticed that this season there has been an increase in the volume of unnecessary e-mails received and avoidable administrative errors. In particular, some clubs send in the results sheet multiple times as they spot errors and then want to resubmit to avoid point deductions. We simply just don’t have the time to be reviewing so many versions of the same card! 

To this end, we will be bringing back the results boxes on site at the county league venues. Simply complete your sheet after your match and post it in the box. The results sheets will be collected during the day by committee members/umpires and processed as usual.  

Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Reps Initiative 

As you will be aware Middlesex was the first County in the Country to set up a Diversity, Equality and Inclusion Group, which has been active during the past 2 seasons. We have made it a requirement for each Middlesex County League Club to appoint a Diversity Lead that can be a point of contact for our County Group to feed into, communicate with, and generally be involved in creating a positive and sustainable change within our sport. To this end, please include this position within your committee appointments for the season ahead. A section on our registration form will be inserted, and the details of each Club Diversity Lead will be shared with the County ED&I Lead for communication purposes. 

Photos and Filming 

Just a reminder that if any teams, coaches, spectators wish to take photos or film games, permission MUST BE SOUGHT, prior to the match, from the opposition captain and both umpires. This is due to safeguarding of both young players and vulnerable adults who may not be able to be filmed for a variety of reasons. 

Thank you!

Finally I would like to thank the County League Committee. This year that has been Sally, Amber, Jenny, Elz, Shaheen, Maria, Marvin, Daniella and Arusha – many thanks to you all for your support and hard work.  The League would not be able to function without the volunteers, and we are always happy to hear from people who would like to volunteer for a role on the Committee.
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        Registered Member League Representative Report
      Vanessa Westlake (vanessanutbeam@hotmail.com)

Over the past year I have spent time introducing myself, and then developing relationships with the various leagues under the Middlesex Netball Association umbrella. 

Relationship building has been varied with respect to traction and speed of interaction with the different leagues, with some representatives extremely responsive and others slower to engage and respond. 

Regular information dissemination throughout the year to the different leagues has been a good tool to building these relationships, with all leagues thankful for the continued information flow.

In summary over the year, whilst the North London netball league were slow to engage initially, we now maintain more regular contact. Changes in email addresses could have been the route to this. The Harlington league and West London Junior League have been thankful for information distribution although remain out of touch. 
Following a busy start to the netball season for Queensnorth Netball league, when they required a lot of hand holding to commence, this league has settled into a well-managed system. Further talks with respect to establishing a junior league are ongoing but hopes are to begin in the coming season. Poly Netball league remain a well-established and self-sufficient league yet appreciate any information distribution. 

For the coming year, I hope to build on these relationships further and visit where possible.  
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Performance Lead’s Report
There has been no season 2021-2022 and so we have had no County or Satellite performance pathways academies run during this period. This is disappointing and due to the continued level of restrictions; however, we have planned delivery for 2022-202 season currently.

We developed and delivered a series of workshops (x3 in June 2022) around fundamental skills as an interim for U13’s and U15’s. These were designed to give athletes a taste of the level of training required if trialling and selected for future Satellite and County academies.

At the time of this report the workshops had not been run so no further info on numbers etc.

Links to franchises remain and many athletes attending hubs, camps and multi sports days/sessions.

England Netball

EN has completed its national review of the pathway as well as the SLAs between franchises.

EN has met with Franchises and Counties to provide info on the outcome and directional plans.

Middlesex has submitted their SLA to EN and have agreed to deliver the following, what is now called “Player Pathway Programme” 

2x U13’s

1x U15’s

A confirmation meeting was held with Vladan Dragosavac EN in April and the County was asked to explore an additional U15 programme and so asked us to think about this and see what our summer workshops athlete numbers look like.

There are a number of further activities to complete including, programme delivery costs and annual delivery plan to still be submitted by 1st August 2022.

EN will then provide info on what needs to go onto CNA website in terms of comms and advertising.

EN has also stipulated that the requirement on all counties will be to trial for the programme at similar time and this should be in September. Middlesex has looked to arrange trials in September. 2 dates set potentially for 3rd & 11th  September 2022 at Brunel. Details to be confirmed.

EN have also scheduled in some additional Athlete identifiers Workshops that they would like any potential player pathway coaches to attend. Dates during May and June. Again, these have been sent to all coaches via the performance group that have expressed an interest in delivering on the programme going forward.

Franchise

Following EN draft SLA for the counties Middlesex are aligned to London Pulse. However, our athletes can attend any of the Franchises they wish.

Middlesex 

London Pulse held coaching CPD opportunities through May and June 2022. Potential coaches can attend and observe. These have been sent via the performance group to player pathway coaches.

Report: Marcia Eldridge – Middlesex Performance Lead
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Middlesex County Netball Association
15th June 2022  
Please continue to send any updates or information you wish to be publicised on any of the social platforms to l.munro-hall@nhehs.gdst.net or publicity@middlesexnetball.co.uk  
 Instagram account – Middlesex​_netball
Over 508 followers – increase in 214 followers since the last update
Twitter
1,703 followers
Facebook
607 followers and 534 likes
Middlesex website
New Middlesex Netball website is in the final stages of completion with the hope to be up and running next month. This will be the new hub for all information with links to all our social platforms.
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Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Report

Melissa Wright (inclusion@middlesexnetball.co.uk)
The Equality, Diversity and Inclusion working group (WG) was formed to promote and encourage inclusivity within our sport. Middlesex are proud to be the first county nationally to have taken on this initiative. I would like to take this opportunity to thank our members for their contributions throughout the year. Adeva Bryan, Alison Akinrinlola, Ava Kean, Elaine Smith-Modu, Julia Mark, Kandis Nelson, Maria Mitchell, Ruth Shields, Tiphany Roberts, and Zoey Dowell. I would also like to thank Katrina May-Kwan (regional diversity lead) for her assistance.

EN Diversity and Belonging Report and 10-Year Strategy

EN partnered with Vercida Consulting who hosted Here to Listen forums, lead training workshops and created resources for the wider netball family. They published The Diversity and Belonging Report which provides and overview of EN’s understanding of the current diversity within netball and the lived experiences within the game. The report can be found here.

The experiences and baseline statistics contained within the report were used to inform EN’s new 10-year strategy, where inclusion and belonging are at the forefront of their future ambitions to ensure that more people can access our sport and feel the benefits of being part of the Netball Family. The 10-year strategy can be found here. 
Education/Training

England Netball developed Conscious Inclusion training to raise awareness of about how equity, diversity and inclusion play out in our sport. This course can be accessed here and Middlesex encourage our members to complete this course if you have not done so already.

Regional and National Support

Middlesex continue to work closely with the regional and the national diversity leads to partner on inclusion initiatives. Middlesex are currently supporting with community outreach programmes and a female hygiene awareness and support initiative.

Club and League Diversity Officers

This season all Middlesex member clubs competing in the MCNL and WLJNL appointed a diversity officer to their respective committees. The Diversity Officer was the point of contact for club members, leagues, The Diversity WG, and an advocate for positive change within our sport. 

Data Collection

We would like to encourage members to complete the diversity monitoring section when renewing their membership on ENgage this season. This will help us to build a comprehensive demographic of the county, tailor projects to support a specific requirement and report on measurable outcomes. 
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Governance and Compliance

There has been no changes to any Middlesex County Policies or Constitution Documents during the 2021/22  Season.

As a County we fully adopt all of EN Policies under the EN Terms and Conditions of EN membership.

We are currently reviewing the County health Check in line with the most recent Governance meeting hosted by EN Netball.  

Carolyn Davies 
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Membership Report

Brenda Horn

Proposed Affiliation Fees for the coming year 2022/23

	
	EN Fee
	Regional Fee
	MCNA Fee
	Total Fee 

	Senior
	37.50
	1.00
	7.00
	45.50

	Under 18’s
	17.00
	0.00
	3.70
	20.70

	Under 14’s
	8.90
	0.00
	0.45
	9.35

	Under 11’s
	5.50
	0.00
	0.70
	6.20

	Social Membership
	14.00
	0.00
	0.00
	14.00

	College/University
	178.00
	0.00
	49.10
	227.10

	Middle/Sec Schools
	27.50
	0.00
	10.50
	38.00

	Junior/Primary Sch.
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	FREE


Increase in EN Fees

Senior + £1.50

U18’s  + £0.70

U14’s  +  £0.35

U11’s  +  £0.20

Social Membership  + £0.25

College/University  +  £3.10

Secondary School  + £.1.00

Middlesex County Fees, no increase.

Middlesex County Netball Association

www.middlesexnetball.co.uk

AGM – 30th June 2022

Schools’ Report

Middlesex Tournaments

Sophie Nicholas from Notting Hill & Ealing High School organised the Schools’ Preliminary Tournaments for the U14/15/16 & 19s the top 3 teams in each age group qualified for the County Finals in March.
Results were as follows – 

U18   Winners  Godolphin & Latymer               Runners Up  Highgate

U16   Winners  NLCS                                        Runners Up  G&L

U15   Winners  South Hampstead HS               Runners Up  St Paul’s

U14   Winners  Channing                                  Runners Up  NHEHS 

U12/13 Tournament
U13 Winners  G&L         Runners Up  SHHS 

U12 Winners SPGS        Runners Up LEH

National Schools

The Middlesex round was held on the 14th November at LEH, and as in previous seasons the entry fee included the provision of umpires.  Amber Derrien did her usual magnificent job organising “team white” so many thanks to her and all the umpires that attended.

The following qualified to represent Middlesex at the Regional Tournament in January -

U19:  Godolphin & Latymer and Highgate

U16:   Godolphin & Latymer and NLCS

U14:   NHEHS and Godolphin & Latymer
Unfortunately, none of the schools progressed through to the National Finals.
Many thanks to LEH & Highgate for the use of their facilities, and to Sophie Nicholas and the schools committee for all their hard work through the season. Finally, many thanks to Savka Cadogan and Carolyn Davies.

Sally Essex
Middlesex AWARDS

AGM June 2022

Club of the Year            ACADEMY

Academy Netball Club have continued to grow their junior section this season, welcoming in players of all ability levels, the main is to promote enjoyment and participation. Teams have been playing in the West London Junior League and the London & South East Regional U16 League where the team qualified for the U16 National Clubs Finals.

At senior level they have been able to continue where we left off pre-covid.

A team playing in the County League Division 1 is predominantly made up of players that have progressed through the junior section of the club and are all currently U19. They had an amazing season and won the division. Their success was matched by the team in the Premier division, also finishing top.

As well as winning the U16 Regional League, the seniors were not to be outdone and completed an unbeaten season finishing Regional Division 1 Champions.

This season in the National Premier Division 1 Academy narrowly missed out on a clean sweep by finishing a respectable 2nd place to Oldham Netball Club.

The on-court success has been exciting but the achievement the club is most proud of is seeing their younger players giving back at junior sessions through coaching and umpiring, and the time their senior players devote to supporting talented young players who have progressed to senior training.

The Academy coaches of Diane Dunkley, Yvette Grey, Naida Hutchinson and Hattie Black have instilled a supportive culture within the club which enables players to achieve their potential, and equally as important enjoy the game.

You What Trophy
    Nicola Allan


A well-loved and dedicated member of the Middlesex umpires ‘MUMPS’ group, this umpire has been working with our progressing umpires this season across many of our member leagues.  Her mentoring support is second to none.  She is one of our county assessors and has also co-tutored the Into Officiating practical workshops we have run this season.  This season she has successfully taken on the role of umpire co-ordinator for the newly reformed Queensnorth League allocating umpires for all their league matches.  She is also actively working towards her A umpire award.  We are delighted to have nominated her for the London and South East Region Sheelagh Redpath Community Official of the Year One Award.  This year’s recipient is Nicola Allan.

Long Service Award

 

Claire Kean – a member of Academy NC.  Claire was the Secretary and then Chair of Actonians NC from 2010 – 2019; she became the Middlesex county league chair in 2013; she is the Vice chair and data protection lead for Academy NC since 2019; and a member of the London Pulse Diversity committee since 2020.  She is also the Resolution lead for MCNA.

Kay Holland – a member of Falcons NC.  Kay has been a Netball coach at Hillside Junior school since 1991; she founded and coached at All Stars NC from 1998 – 2004; and has been a coach with Falcons NC since 2015.

Special Recognition Award

Last year MCNA introduced a new award to celebrate the contributions of those volunteers who give their time, commitment and energy to enable netball in Middlesex to flourish in a safe and enjoyable manner.

1.  For dedication in re-locating and establishing the newly named Queensnorth League to ensure the continuance of netball in the local community, which has so many Middlesex participants, has been amazing and could not go unrewarded.  We are delighted to award the MCNA Special Recognition Award to -

Alpa Patel, Kerry Taylor, Hollea Shah, Laura Mitchell, Jackie Fernandes, Nicola Allan, Mel Hindhaugh-Willis
2. The MCNA would like to award a Special Recognition award to our outgoing chair Sue Owen. Sue has been a wonderful Chair, during what has been the most challenging couple of seasons for netball. She has brought a high level of professionalism and humour to the MCNA Committee in equal measures - allowing meetings to be both productive, yet enjoyable - a mean feat! 

The covid years should probably be counted like dog years as nothing could have prepared us for that - so this would equate to 24 years! So, thank you Sue for being such a great member of our Committee. 

3. The next Special Recognition Award goes to Melissa Wright, the retiring MCNA Treasurer and Equality, Diversity & Inclusion Lead.  An efficient Treasurer, it is her enthusiastic efforts with E,D & I that have been most remarkable.  Starting with Middlesex she has affected efforts made within the Region and England Netball to improve E,D&I in netball – a true trail blazer for the County!  

4. Then to Julia Mark, the retiring MCNA Secretary.  Julia was persuaded to join the Committee back in 2018 and the County thanks her for her support over the intervening years. Enjoy your retirement!

5. Nina Bardowell – Nina set up NBNC Flames in 2018 with 3 junior teams.  Four years on it has grown to 10 junior teams and 1 senior team.  This season they have participated in the WLJNL; the Middlesex county league – gaining promotion in their first season as senior level; and the U16 regional league.  They have had 4 members achieve their Level One coaching qualification and 6 members gain their Into Officiating umpire awards.  Nina has been nominated for the London and South East Region Coach of the Year One Award and NBNC Flames have been nominated for the Club of the Year One Award. 

6. Claire Kean – nominated for the London and South East Region Muriel McNally Community Volunteer of the Year One Award

Claire’s initial contact with Netball in Middlesex was through Actonians Netball Club and was instrumental in their gaining a place in the Regional League, so improving netball opportunities for club players.  She is also a dedicated umpire bringing enthusiasm for great umpiring that inspires others to take on what can be a challenging role.  Her support and encouragement often makes the difference between someone staying with it or giving up.

Claire has been Chair of the Middlesex County Netball League since 2014 and under her leadership the Committee are professional and well organised.  As Chair, Claire also sits on the Middlesex County Association Committee and is always willing to go over and above her County League role working closely with other Leagues, providing guidance and advise in a number of sensitive areas with clarity and tact.  She has recently taken a lead in redevelopment of the MCNA website – further evidence of her willingness to help with any task that needs attention!

7. Sally Essex – nominated for the London and South East Region Mary Bulloch Community Volunteer of the Year One Award

Sally has been a committed member of Middlesex County Netball for over 40 years in a wide variety of roles. She currently organises the County rounds of National Schools Tournaments, books venues for the County League and is the Schools Officer for MCNA.  Through her efforts within the Schools, Middlesex has maintained its historically close relationship with the Schools sector.

She maintains her close relationship with grass roots netball through her volunteering roles with her Club and, before EN funded Netball Development Officers, she served as the County NDO!

As well as exemplary administrative skills, Sally has made an outstanding contribution within the sphere of talent identification and development.  Her ability to spot and develop raw talent has provided the County and EN with a multitude of high quality players who have, in turn, become role models for netballers. 

8. Polini Langi – nominated for the London and South East Region Coach of the Year One Award.

Polini is the Cumberland Premier League Division 2 coach and is a huge inspiration to everyone at Cumberland. This year she has led the team to third in the table and she was previously Cumberland’s first coach to secure Prem 1 promotion a few years ago. She has a wealth of playing experience from Australia and her coaching style is focused on the fundamentals of netball, ensuring players use the time in sessions to get as much time ‘on the ball’ as possible, working on their ball handling and movement skills at high intensity. All ‘fitness’ is done using a ball and netball-specific movements and tactics are worked through by playing rather than talking. She is an extremely positive coach and fosters a positive team culture; she cares about her players as individuals and uses the All Blacks ‘no dickheads’ policy. She is a mentor to young players like Kira Rothwell and Aliyah Zaranyika and keeps them engaged with the team, celebrating their successes and giving them a family to return to when things get tough. She also encourages other Cumberland coaches to come and watch training sessions and sit on the bench for match days to help them learn. 

We have players with a wealth of experience from places like the Australian Institute of Sport, Queensland Firebirds as well as VNSL teams and Polini has built a culture where they take the lead in problem solving at training. She will outline a ‘problem’ they need to solve (such as second phase centre pass) and the players will run through the scenario on court and suggest possible solutions. This means that players are very collaborative and are used to talking through solutions during a game. Players also request particular things they want coaches to help them with in each session (i.e. doubling on a tall shooter). Pol handles player development really well with bringing young players through and ensures that hard work and development is rewarded with court time, even in tough matches; one of our U19 NPL players has regularly been in the starting seven over one of our senior VNSL players to reflect the work she has been putting in. Where players are not selected or are taken off court, Polini will always spend time speaking to them after the match, reassuring them and discussing things they can work on.
9. May Isolda – NLNL Secretary who has stepped down this season.

May's relationship with North London Netball League started simply as a player for Highgate Netball Club, turning out every other weekend to play with her team mates and gradually making friends with other regular attendees 

Appreciating how much the league meant to people, and when the Committee cried out for assistance. May stepped up to help and that is where her Committee role started - and who would have thought it would have continued for a further 25 plus years 


May was the League Secretary for most of these years undertaking all aspects of the role in an organised and efficient way, supporting her colleagues, especially the Chair, to ensure that the League was administered properly. In this role May became the first point of contact for our Clubs and was always happy to assist and steer them in the right direction.  

May also played a full part in all aspects of the Committees functions, including running tournaments, fund raising, and more recently part of the project team working  with the Council to help secure the new enhanced  floodlit courts  at Broomfield so helping to secure the future of the League.

On Netball Saturdays May could be found opening up the courts, sorting out the posts, sweeping the courts, in all weathers,  ringing the bell, answering queries and  "rocking the Hi Viz !!"- all with a smile and a friendly word for everyone 

May Isolda is a truly special NLNL Committee Member, of whom the rest of the Committee are very proud,  and is a deserving recipient of this Special Recognition Award from  Middlesex County netball Association.

County League Winners       

Premier – Academy A   



Division 1 – Academy B  

Division 2 – Grasshoppers A  



Division 3 – Sparks
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